MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
OF THE LA PALMA CITY COUNCIL

January 21, 2003
Mayor Barnes called the regular meeting of the La Palma City Council to order at 7:00 p.m. on
Tuesday, January 21, 2003, in the Council Chambers of La Palma City Hall, 7822 Walker Street,
La Palma, California.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Councilmember Herman led the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States Flag.
INVOCATION

Pastor Maron, St. Irenaeus Catholic Church, gave the Invocation.

ROLL CALL:

Councilmembers present: Christine M. Barnes, Kenneth A. Blake, Alta E. Duke,
Larry A. Herman, Paul F. Walker

Councilmembers absent: None

City Officials present: Catherine Standiford, City Manager
Tami Piscotty, Assistant to the City Manager
Ismile Noorbaksh, Director of Public Works/City Engineer
Dominic Lazzaretto, Director of Community Development
Robbeyn Bird, Director of Finance
Jan Hobson, Director of Recreation & Community Services
Ed Ethell, Captain La Palma Police Department
Joel Kuperberg, City Attorney
Crystal Wilkerson, Administrative Secretary

PRESENTATIONS

Mayor Barnes presented a City Tile to Barbara Khan for her service to La Palma'’s Community
Activities and Beautification Committee for the years of service from 1999 through 2002. Mayor
Pro Tem Duke, recognized the members of the Community Activities and Beautification
Committee, Chair Kim Eliff, Vice Chair Andy Hilbert, Joyce and Nick Hooper, Jan Rippee, Barbara
Khan. Director of Recreation, Jan Hobson also commended the members of the Community
Activities and Beautification Committee for their countless hours putting on and planning the
events, and their involvement with City staff to organize the various activities.




City Council
Minutes of January 21, 2003
Page 2

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, introduced the City’s newest employee, Greg Rowan. Greg
started just before the New Year. Greg has been hired as a Maintenance Worker for the Public

Works Department. Greg Rowan introduced his wife, Lu Lu, and son, Vincent.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Janice Goldsberry, 5261 La Luna Drive, spoke in regards to the Central Kitchen proposed to be
built at Los Coyotes School. Mrs. Goldsberry’s main concern is the Central Kitchen will eliminate
the Soccer Field for sports and evening parking at the school. The loss of this parking space will
result in a larger amount of people parking on La Luna, Windsong or at the Church. She is
concerned that traffic will use La Luna as a major street to access Los Coyotes v.s. Crescent.
She is also concerned with the North Parking lot being too small for delivery trucks. Mrs.
Goldsberry would like to see the Kitchen at San Marino. The Kitchen traffic entrance is located
away from the Student Use parking iot, therefore traffic and safety would not be an issue.

RECESS

Mayor Barnes recessed the City Council to convene as the Community Development Commission
at 7:14 p.m. (See separate Community Development Commission Minutes.)

RECONVENING

Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting in regular session at 7:15 p.m.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Councilmember Walker made a motion to approve the following item on the Consent Calendar:

APPROVED THE JANUARY 7, 2003 CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

ADOPTED RESOLUTION NO. 2003-05 APPROVING A REGISTER OF DEMANDS FOR
JANUARY 21, 2003
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APPROVED THE AGREEMENT WITH MELAD AND ASSOCIATES FOR PROFESSIONAL
BUILDING SERVICES, AND AUTHORIZED THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE THE AGREEMENT

RECEIVED AND FILED THE ACCOMPANYING INVESTMENT REPORT AS OF DECEMBER
31, 2002

The motion was seconded by Councilmember Herman and carried on the following roll call vote:

AYES: Barnes, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None
ABSENT: None

PULLED ITEMS

5. AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR CITY YARD AND WALKER WELL SYSTEM
IMPROVEMENTS

Councilimember Blake requested to pull Item 5 on the City Council Consent Calender, awarding
the contract in the amount of $77,574.00 to the iow responsible bidder, Robert G. Castongia, Inc.,
of Downey, CA and authorizing the Mayor to execute the agreement for water system
improvements at the City Yard and Walker Well sites, City Project No. 01-WTR-03.

Councilmember Blake was concerned with the fact that the City received two bids for this project
at drastically different amounts and is concerned that the City will not be receiving comparable
work. Director of Public Works, Ismile Noorbaksh, responded by saying that the City staff will
make sure the contractor adheres to the contract documents and the City staff has investigated
the low bidder’s work with other cities and is very well appraised that the company is responsible.
Councilmember Blake asked about the sécond bid, why it was $70,000 greater. Mr. Noorbaksh
explained that this job requires specialized work in the water industry and sometimes when the
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contractors are too busy they just place a bid in hopes of getting the job and the disparity is really
not a problem for the City.

Councilmember Blake made a motion to move for approval. The motion was seconded by

Councilmember Duke and carried on the following roli call vote:

AYES: Barnes, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None
ABSENT: None
7. RESOLUTION SUPPORTING VLF REVENUE RETURN TO CITIES

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, gave the staff report requesting the City Council adopt a
resolution urging the California legislature to reject the governor’'s proposed shift of local vehicle
license fee (VLF) revenues and to honor the 1998 commitment to restore the VLF.

Mrs. Standiford continued by giving the Council an update on the State Budget impacts. She
explained that when the State goes through the process of adopting their budget there is a lot of
fluctuation. She stated that it is a detailed process, it involves negotiation and compromise, trade
offs at every step of the way. The actual impacts of the State budget on the City Of La Palma will
not be known until specific legislation and acting aspects of the state budget or in acting shifts or
changes in local revenue sources are both adopted by the Assembly and the Senate and signed
into law by the Governor. She explained that, to date, none of this has happened and the
information that she is sharing this evening is subject to change as frequently as daily and as early

as tomorrow.

Mrs. Standiford continued by addressing four areas that potentially impact the City of La Palma.
These areas are the Vehicle License Fees, Redevelopment Funds (Affordable Housing and
Redevelopment Tax Increment), Booking Fees (currently affecting other City’s but not La Palma
yet), and POST Training for Police Officers (which is already having an impact).
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In the Governor’s budget proposal he proposes eliminating the 65% backfill to cities and counties
in the Vehicle License Fee. Vehicle License Fee comes from the Registration Fee for registering
your car and the bulk of this registration fee is earmarked by California state constitution for local
government to cities and counties. When the State budget was in surplus the state legislature
decided to give a break to the citizens in California and reduced the Vehicle License fee initially by
35% and then up to 65% a couple of years ago. So the amount that Californians have been
paying is 65% less than what we would've paid on the vehicle in 1998. Now with the State Budget
being flushed with cash and the cities and counties being concerned with the impacts with the
vehicle license fee reduction, the Legislature decided to keep local government whole and what
they have been doing is backfilling or paying the 65% reduction to cities and counties out of the
state general fund. Now the state’s general fund is lacking cash and in the Governor's proposal
he will efiminate that 65% backfill to cities and counties. So, for La Palma for the Fiscal Year
2002/03, the Governor’s proposal would eliminate $289,000 through June 30, 2002/03, and for
the entire Fiscal Year 2003/04 that 65% represents $578,500 so a total of $867,500 over 18
months.

The value of this figure, is $578,000, equals 6.4 Police Officers; that’s a quarter of the City’s Police
Staffing out on the streets everyday. $578,000 also equals the cost of all Youth and Family
Service Programs (Tiny Tots, Pee Wee sports, Fit N Fun, Day Camps, Teen Activities,
Volunteens, etc), all Health and Wellness Programs (Senior Transportation, Senior Activities,
Wellness Ciasses) and several CAB sponsored programs (Memorial Day, Arbor Day, Holiday
Tree Lighting) combined. City Manager Standiford made it clear that she wasn't implying that the
City was going to cut 6.4 Police Officers or eliminate all the Youth and Family Service Programs
and Heaith and Wellness Programs, but it is important that everyone understands how much
$578,000 buys in services that our community enjoys and demands.

The second big area to be concerned is the Redeveiopment Funds. In the Governor's proposal
that was issued in last November/December he proposed cutting any Affordable Housing funds
that were unencumbered as of December 1, 2002. The Legislature has not acted on this proposal
and the good news is all of the City’s Affordable Housing Funds are encumbered or aliocated
through existing legal agreements and the City does not believe that the legislature can take them
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as a result of that. But in addition to the Affordable Housing Funds, what is unknown in the
horizon is the impact on Redevelopment Tax Increment. In the Governor's budget that was
issued on January 10" he made it clear that the Redevelopment Funds in Cities and Counties was
a viable source for balancing the State Budget and there is nothing reai tangible in writing in terms
of any Legislative action yet, but what we have heard from our sources up in Sacramento is a
proposal to shift 52% of our Redevelopment Tax Increment to schools through the Education
Revenue Augmentation Fund (ERAF) that was established by the State Legislature in 1991/02.
From 1981 through 1993 the Legislature shifted property tax and Redevelopment Tax dollars from
Cities (including La Palma) and deposited it in the ERAF. The State Legislature then used this
ERAF to pay its constitutional obligation to fund K-12 education. Prop 98 that was passed years
ago required minimum funding by the State of Education K-12 and when the General Fund
doesn’t have enough money to pay for it, it looks for other sources and twelve years ago it created
ERAF and what is being proposed is essentially ERAF3.

In this case, the one proposal the City has heard has shifted 52% of the City’'s Redevelopment
Tax Increment to ERAF ratcheting it up to 100% overtime. In terms of dollars, currently the City’s
Tax Increment is $1,520,000 and 52% of this equals $790,400 per year ongoing. Currently
$1,244,400 out of $1,520,000 is already committed to bond repayments, existing legal pass-thru
agreements to taxing agencies such as the Schbol District, the Orange County Fire Authority,
Orange County Vector Control, etc. and other legal agreements we have entered into for
purposes of business retention and attraction. The balance of these funds is used to support the
Community Development Commission and do socme Economic Development Activities designed
to enhance the City’s financial base.

The concern we have is in the past when the State has shifted Redevelopment Tax dollars they
have always done it by a formula that takes into account whatever existing legal obligation the City
has. In this particular case the State Legislature may not exempt those existing obligations, they
may say if you have existing Legal obligations you are going to have fo use your own funds to
make up the difference to meet those bond obligations and pass thru agreement obligations. The
concern the staff has is if the funds are not exempt from this shift the City’'s General Fund will
have to cover the cost of the obligations. Assuming we stop all Economic Development Activities,
all support to the CDC and the CDC can not pay its fair share of the cost of utilities and legal
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assistance, the City will still have a $515,000 hit to the General Fund to meet the City's legal
obligations.

Ancther area of potential concern is booking fees. Many cities are currently getting
reimbursement out of the State’s General Fund for booking fees to place prisons or arrestees in
County jails. Currently this does not impact the City of La Palma because the County is not
imposing booking fees but the County is in a budget crunch of its own and staff is concerned that
at any time they will reinstate fees. These fees used to be roughly around $200 per person
booked in the Orange County Jail.

The last area already having an impact is the Peace Officers Standards and Training (POST).
This is State funded training for the City’s sworn Police Officers and POST has announced they
are canceling any new classes for the remainder of this year due to the big budget hit they are
taking as a result of the State budget problem. The City will have fewer training opportunities and
this is the primary way we train our officers.

Some of the things the City needs to be aware of is to stay informed about the State budget
proposals and their impact on La Palma, continue to review revenues on a quarterly basis, and
make budget adjustments as necessary, and be prepared to implement budget reduction plans if
necessary. Itis also important to communicate to State Legislators to keep local revenues local.
Redevelopment Tax Increment is paid by the citizens of La Palma. Vehicle License Fees that we
get are paid by citizens of La Palma and those monies are generated here and they should stay
here.

Councilmember Herman asked City Manager Standiford how this impacts the 10% -15%
reduction plan City Staff are already preparing.

City Manager Standiford responded and explained that the VLF is about 7.3% of the City's
General Fund budget and the impact of losing redevelopment, assuming the State does not
exempt the City's existing fegal obligations, will be around 7%. Other things we can do is educate
the community about the potential impacts of the State budget proposais on La Palma services




City Council
Minutes of January 21, 2003
Page 8

and ask for their support, and also be prepared for a very long period of uncertainty as State
budget negotiations continue.

Keith Nelson, 5311 La Luna, approached the City Council and staff requesting phone numbers,
emails and addresses of our State Legislatures be made available so citizens can act now with
requests.

City Manager Standiford, responded by saying that was an excellent suggestion and staff will
make sure they make these contacts available.

Councilmember Blake made a motion to move for approval. The motion was seconded by
Councilmember Duke and carried on the following roll call vote:

AYES: Barnes, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None
ABSENT: None
PRESENTATION

Mayor Barnes presented a City Tile to Kathy Grover for her services on the Community Activities
and Beautification Committee from 1993 through 2002.

PUBLIC HEARING

Director of Community Development, Dominic Lazzaretto, introduced, by title only, waiving further
reading, an ordinance of the City of La Palma, California, adding and amending certain sections of
the City Code relating to the abandonment, storage, maintenance, and repair of vehicles within
the City.
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One-of many reasons to bring this before you is the City has received numerous complaints for
Vehicle repair and maintenance in the residential zones of the City and a result of this Staff has
conducted a review of the current language with the City Attorney and the review found that the
Code dealing with repair was a little bit vague and ambiguous. The City Attorney has proposed
some clean up language for the City Code, specifically section 17-34 currently permitting
abandoned, wrecked or dismantled vehicles to be parked up to ten days on private property. The
proposed ordinance will reduce this time to three days. Section 17-36 will be a new section that
will make it unlawful to park a non-operational vehicle on the streets in excess of twelve hours.
This is similar to ordinances. in other Cities in Orange County currently because there is no section
that addresses this issue and vehicles can be parked up to three days in an abandoned or non-
operational state. Section 26-30c currently prohibits parking of vehicles in the front yard area of a
residential structure. The definition of the front yard area is vague, so City Staff proposes to
change the wording to include all of the area in front of the structure that extends beyond the
originally constructed driveway area. That would include any extensions to the driveway that are
currently paved or unpaved. You would be able to drive across that area to access your backyard
but it is prohibited to park on that extended area. Section 26-31 currently allows only minor or
routine maintenance or repair of any vehicle while parked on a driveway for up to eight
consecutive hours. The Ordinance would reduce that time up to four hours and would specify that
it would include the time while the vehicle is in the visible state disrepair or semi-repair.

The proposed changes will make enforcement less cumbersome and the changes are consistent
with State Law, and with.other Local Jurisdictions. The enforcement will be conducted within the
current assignments of the Code Enforcement Officer, therefore there will not be a fiscal impact of
the ordinance and staff is recommending approval of the proposed ordinance.
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Councilmember Duke made a motion to close the Public Hearing. The motion was seconded by
Councilmember Walker and carried on the following roll call vote:

AYES: Bames, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None
ABSENT: None

Councilmember Blake made a concern in regards to the areas of widening that he has six cars
and with the City’s short driveways he would be covering the area of the sidewalk if his Suburban
was to be parked vertically versus being parked diagonally extending in the extended driveway.
He is concerned that forcing the children to walk around his vehicle into the street that this will
cause liability issues for the City.

Director of Community Development, Dominic Lazzaretto responded by clarifying how the Code is
currently written by not allowing vehicles to be extended into the sidewalk area and it identifies
that vehicles are to be parked perpendicular to the structure or the sidewalk.

Councilmember Blake explained that his vehicle is too long for the driveway, so how would he get
around that and if he was permitted to park at a diagonal it wouldn't be an issue.

Mr. Lazzaretto explained that this is a current issue that is in exist today and is suggesting that
maybe the City can clarify the language.

City Manager Standiford explained that the City is trying to target the 1% of people who are not
abiding by City Code without impacting the 99% of residents who are.

City Attorney, Joel Kuperberg expiained that the problem Councilmember Blake is speaking on is
an existing code problem and advises that Staff look at the problem with other cities to get their
recommendations on this issue and bring back a fix to this proposed language to council.
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Councilmember Blake said he was concerned with Section 26-31 pertaining to hours of
maintenance on a vehicle. He states that all of the homes have their water heater in the garage
and when accessing some parts of a vehicle it is impossible to use an impact wrench so he has to
soak the bolts with chemicals and he can’t do this with the garage closed having an open pilot
light for the water heater it could cause a fire. Councilmember Blake said in order to remove
these bolts they need to sit for a few days in chemicals and the proposed language in the revised
ordinance is only allowing four hours of maintenance on the vehicle. He is concerned that we are
restricting people from having a hobby with vintage cars.

Mayor Barnes asked if the City or Police Department, could waive residents from violation of the
Code, on occasion, while they are warking on their vehicle.

City Attorney, Joel Kuperberg, responded by recommending that we add a follow on section that
will provide the City Manager or Police Chief has authority to issue a waiver for this provision or
the proceeding provision on a limited basis and would accommodate the people who are
legitimately doing intermittent hobby activities but not encourage people who are operating
businesses out of their homes which they shouldn’t be doing.

Mayor Pro Tem Duke asked a question about section 26-30 regarding the phrase, “extend beyond
the area of the structure as the driveway was or_iginally constructed”, and was concerned if there

was a conflict in wording with the extended driveways opposed to originally constructed.

Mr. Lazzaretto responded that the definition would preclude you to park on the expanded concrete
area. Mr. Lazzaretto explained that the section is aimed at people who are operating businesses
out of their home and using this area for storage of vehicles before they can get to them or while
they are being repaired and it is being used as a staging area rather than using this area for their

own vehicle because of owning a lot of vehicles, like Councilmember Blake having six vehicles.

Councilmember Herman asked about the situation if the vehicle was an operational vehicle and a
resident uses this extended area on a routine basis.
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Mr. Lazzaretto explained that the way this section of the Code is written prohibits anyone from
parking a vehicle on this area regardless whether it was operational or non-operational. He said
that there was an option we could propose that other cities have done that allow for having such
an extension go through a review process to allow residents to have an extra side parking area,
but the ordinance City Staff is proposing for adoption does not allow parking in that extended

area.

Mayor Pro Tem Duke continued with asking if residents who already have this extended area
would be in violation of this code.

Mr. Lazzaretto responded positively and explained that residents could use this area for a staging
area or temporarily working area, but could not park their vehicle indefinitely on it like one can on
their driveway.

Councilmember Herman wanted to clarify whether one could store the vehicle or use this
extended area for stopping and going.

Mr. Lazzaretto clarified that the term is “parking”, so that would include parking the vehicle in an
area for twenty minutes and unloading items.

Mayor Pro Tem Duke wanted a definition to Section 26-31, “Routine Maintenance on a Vehicle.”

Mr. Lazzaretto explained that “Routine Maintenance” is typically oil changes, brake jobs, tire
changes, those kinds of things, not pulling an engine, carburetor work, etc. It is something that
one can do to their car in less than four hours. He explained that one could work on their vehicle
as long as they wanted if the car was in the garage.

Councilmember Herman stated that many residents have this extended driveway and wanted to
know if those expansions were approved by the City.

City Manager Standiford answered that sometimes the projects were approved and sometimes
they weren't.
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Councilmember Herman does not want to keep residents from using this extended area as long
as their vehicle is operational and they were using it on an ongoing basis and understands where
a recreational vehicle would be inappropriate, but not an everyday used vehicle. He feels it is the
City’s fault if we overlooked driveways that were extended without issuing permits to do so.

Councilmember Walker clarified that this ordinance is giving a guideline for Code Enforcement.
Councilmember Walker explained that their homes only allow for four vehicles and his truck also
extends the interior of the garage, so he uses his extended driveway to park his vehicle.

City Manager Standiford, explained that residents currently call when they ére unable to move
their vehicle for street sweeping and the City usually waives the citation, If this request gets
abused, obviously the City issue citations. She went further to explain that the Code Enforcement
is not a pro active service and most of the citations or letters are issued due to the complaints the
City is receiving. She offered an alternative in regards to the City Council's concerns about the
definition of “Routine Maintenance”, providing opportunities on a case by case basis for
exceptions or waivers and having the City Staff to re-look at the idea of having half of the front
yard accessed for extra parking area. Due to these requests, she proposed that the Council re-
open the public hearing and continue it to the next meeting and staff will come back with a revised
ordinance that takes into account all of these things to consider.

Mayor Barnes asked a question in regards to the business section of the ordinance. She wanted
to know if it was okay for business owners to park their trailers or trucks in the Industrial Area or if
the revised ordinance would cause them to be in violation of the code too.

Mr. Lazzaretto explained that this ordinance is for the residential area and public streets. He
explained that the industrial and commercial parking reguiations would require no outside storage

which technically if you leave a trailer for more than 72 hours it becomes storage.

City Attorney, Joel Kuperberg pointed out to Mayor Barnes that the section 17-34 of the Code
addresses abandoned or improperly parked vehicles on either private or public property without
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regard whether it was residential or commercial. This language is already in the Code and
provides an enforcement mechanism that already exists and now we have refined the language.

Councilmember Duke made a motion to re-open the Public Hearing. The motion was seconded
by Councilmember Herman and carried on the following roll call vote:

AYES: Barnes, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None
ABSENT: None

Councilmember Herman made a motion to continue the Public Hearing at the next scheduled
Councit Meeting on February 4, 2003. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Walker and
carried on the following roll call vote:

AYES: Barnes, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None
ABSENT: None

REGULAR ITEM

9. RESIDENT REQUEST FOR POSTPONEMENT OF NEW COMMUNITY CENTER PROJECT

Mr. Andy Hilbert, 4812 El Rancho Verde, requested a postponement of the new Community
Center project. He stated the concern of the loss of a basketball court and how he was under the
impression that when this basketball court would be built, it would be built in Phase Il of the
project, which he was not aware that it was not funded. He is concerned that if Phase Il is not
funded that the City will never look into replacing this basketball court. He stated that the number
one concern is that the City does not have the funds to maintain the new building or a long term
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financial plan. He expressed that the residents of La Palma always uses the basketball courts
and was concerned with the recent information he received from a staff member saying that the
residents of La Palma don’t use them.

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, gave a staff report on the proposed background of the
Community Center project. She expressed that this is not an attack on basketball and the City
values basketball in La Palma and no one is saying that La Palma residents aren't using the
courts. City Staff has found that there are times when there are more non-residents than there
are residents using them, but it has never been alleged that La Palma residents are not using
them. Mrs. Standiford stated the City has been planning to construct a new Community Center
and refurbish existing buildings for the past five years. The project consists of a new Community
Center building with flexible meeting and recreation space, total reconstruction of the Park Office
building and the adjacent facilities (Tiny Tots, restrooms), reconfiguration of the Administrative
space, and the addition of some storage space énd the existing Community Center. It is a pretty
big project and was not done without quite a bit of pubic input and discernment as to what the
community wanted. To date there has been $3,486,400 allocated to the project: $1,024,400 is
from a State Park Grant, $2,312,000 is allocated from the City’s Capital Outlay Reserve, and
$150,000 is allocated from a per Capita State Grant. The estimated cost to construct the project
is $3.48 million. The estimated cost for ongoing operations and maintenance is $135,000 and the
bulk of it is the cost to provide power and maintenance to the existing facilities and there are no
new staff positions included in the operations and maintenance of the building.

Mrs. Standiford quoted in Mr. Hilbert’s letter, “Council and staff have not identified funding source
for ongoing maintenance and operations of the new buildings.” Mrs. Standiford went on to say
that, for the past two years, Council and Staff have been working to identify funding source(s) for
ongoing costs. We have identified funding sources but have not made them public because
Council’'s directions was there were not going to build it until they new that the on-going
operational costs were addressed and were going to hold off in considering it until the plans and
specifications were completed. The Plans and specifications are due to be completed in June
2003. The alternatives that the City has looked at in terms of funding the on-going costs range
from reprioritizing existing resources within the Recreation Community Services Department to
utilizing on-going resources that are available elsewhere in the City. Some of these alternatives
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do not require any change in programs or activities in any City Department and is really related to
the use of the City’s Capital Outlay Reserve and other resources that are on-going and existing.

She stated that Mr. Hilbert raised a question in his letter, if there would be new taxes or fees and
the State Law requires that any new tax will need to go to a vote of the people and the City does
not think this is a viable option and that there are resources existing in the City that can be used
for this purpose separate from the whole State budget crisis.

Mr. Hilbert also expressed in his letter that the City has no long term financial plan and as a resuit
we shouldn’t be building projects and Mrs. Standiford responded by stating that the City is doing
long term financial planning and it is being done incrementally. The primary reason for this is the
City hasn't had the allocation of funds to do a comprehensive study to do one singular financial
plan document, but we have done several planning documents that would naturally fit into a long
term financial plan. One is the Economic Development Plan, Vehicle Replacement Plan, Fixed
Asset Inventory and all are completed.

Mr. Hilbert indicated in his letter that the current State budget deficit will have an impact on La
Palma and the City agrees with him. The City has prepared reduction plans that are ready to
implement should we need to. The City also pointed out that there is a significant cost to not
completing at least the Architectural Design process.

Mrs. Standiford stated that in Mr. Hilbert's letter he indicates that the project puts the City at half
an acre out of compliance with its” own General Plan open space requirements. The open space
elements of the City’s General Plan talk about not only green belt space but also accessory
structures and the Community Center is considered to be an accessory structure as well as the
parking lot by the tennis courts, tennis and basketball courts, and the bathrooms. State Law does
not mandate that a park have a limited building space or maximum percentage of building area on
park property nor is there a State Law for Minimum requirements for open space within a
community. These standards are set by the community in terms of green belt to buildings and are
determined on a community by community basis. There are some cities that are urban that have
open space without grass because they haven't been able to construct it. There is also no
Federal Law or standard for outdoor recréation opportunities on a park site.
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There are a number of sections in the General Plan which the City thinks the Community Center is
consistent with and one is found in the goals and objectives section of Chapter two, Section seven
which says, "We will continue a high quality park and recreation system that meets the various
recreational needs of the community” that means a variety of options indoor and cutdoor passive
and active and the Community Center project does that. Another policy in the General Pian Policy
7.1 states we should, “Improve existing parkiand and recreation facilities, as the City budget
permits” the Council has already gone on record stating that we will not build it until we can pay for
the on-going operation and Staff does not feel that continuing with the Architectural design is
contradictory to this General Plan Policy.

Another Policy 7.2 says, “Provide new recreation facilities for ether passive or active use as the
City budget permits” again the City does not feel this is inconsistent. There is a section of our own
General Plan that limits the building ratio in open space areas to 0.2 and based upon that
standard the total allowing building area for Central Park would be 65,340 sq. ft. and the
Community Center project in its entirety is 21,163 sq. ft. so the City is well under that General
Plan standard for consistency purposes. Based upon findings made by the Development
Committee and the Planning Commission the construction of a buiiding on park property is not in
conflict with the zoning code or the general plan and the size of the proposed Community Center
is in harmony with the established General Plan goals and objectives.

Mrs. Standiford went on to say that Mr. Hilbert also stated, “The project will be detrimental to
existing uses on the land.” The entire park is considered a single use and in that context “existing
use” would refer to adjoining or nearby uses as the hospital, civic center and adjacent residential
properties. It does not refer to the individual activity or facility centers on the park site itself. In
considering this project the Development Committee and Planning Commission looked at traffic
impacts, noise impacts, the overall impact of the use of this site and concluded that the expansion
would not negatively impact the surrounding areas. The Precise Plan that the Planning
Commission approved has 24 conditions of approval.

The City did discuss the elimination of the basketball court repeatedly during the design
development process. The City did receive public input at that time in regards to the elimination of
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this basketball court and residents had a couple of questions, one they asked, “Can two
basketball courts accommodate existing programs run through our Recreation and Community
Service program” meaning the Pee Wee sports and Youth Basketball program and the City
responded positively. In addition the City has surveyed the participants that are in the Pick Up
games and it is true that La Palma Residents are playing many of them are not La Palma
residents due to the time of day and other various factors. When the City has spoke to Residents
at our public forums about the issue of the basketball court, they said that they didn't like the fact
that the court would go away, but they understand the potential benefit to the Residents of La
Palma as a whole maybe greater with the Community Center than the loss of one basketball
court. Based upon that decision the consensus was to locate the Community Center where it was
and the opportunity to relocate the basketball court in Phase 1. Mr. Hilbert is correct that the City
does not have a funding plan for this or a specific location identified for the replacement of the
basketball court in part because it has not been determined that the demand warrants it.

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, spoke in regards to halting the project today and how the
costs would affect the City. The City has spent $112,000 in architectural fees and we are at the
50% plan point; stopping with incomplete plans means having to start all over again later. The
City would also put at risk our contractual obligations with the architect and currently the cost of
the design is coming from the State Grant so it is not coming out of the City’s General Fund or out
of COR. The City's concern with stopping today without 100% of plans is the City will have to
start all over with fees in the future as opposed to continuing the Plan process until 100% then the
City can choose to roll them up and put them aside until ready to build. This would be a better
option as it will not cost the City anything.

City Staff's recommendation is to complete the plan development and plan check review process
and determine whether to proceed with the project once plans and specification are completed in
June 2003, which coincide with the City’s normal budget process.

Todd Shinto, 7552 Blackstar Lane, stated that he is currently the City Council President at Los
Coyotes School. He explained that he and his siblings have used these courts their whole life.
He expressed that three courts are crowded right now and two courts will not be enough to allow
everyone to play. He is looking forward to continuing to play on these court for future years.
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Robert Singer, 7801 Nancy Circle, stated that he has coached La Palma Park and Recreation
classes and the problem he encountered with three courts was when you scheduled your time for
just practicing there were so many teams that it was difficult getting times to practice due to
evening scheduling. So taking away one of the courts it will impact scheduling even more difficult
for volunteers working with the Youth Program. Secondly, he and his sonl use the court and there
is a pecking order for the courts. Old guys like him play on the lower court and taking away the
third court it is going to take away from the younger children to even play. He state that the City
has a lot of residents from surrounding cities because we have the nicest courts, it's safe and it is
well lighted. He has been to Cerritos and it draws a completely different crowd. He requests that
City Council move the basketball court in a different location.

Andrew Ogata, 20131 Rhoda Circle, asks that the basketball court not be taken away at Central
Park. The City of La Palma has always been good to their children. These courts are very safe
for children to play basketball because of the lighting and are away from houses.

He doesn’t mind increasing the building size but requests that the City reconsider taking away the
basketball court. The basketball program keeps the children out of trouble, they learn how to play
basketball and it builds the children’s character.

Mike Hiehle, 7891 Birchwood, expressed his concern with the lack of facilities for youth. He
stated that the City currently has one baseball diamond and three basketball courts. He takes his
child to Cerritos since they have community centers where older children play indoors at night and
in La Palma we play outdoors. He urges the City Council to reconsider the position on the
Community Center and removing one of the basketball courts. . These courts are the most highly
used facility and are used from 8:00am to 12:00pm midnight.

Keith Neison, 5311 La Luna, suggested to Council that the process should go forward with
receiving 100% of plans. He asked what the City could do with the State Grant money if Council
chooses not to do the project. He expanded on the issue with parking and if we can get some
direction before May before Council considers approving the project, so when the project is
complete residents have somewhere to park without parking in the Peppertree or Hospital Parking
Lots. He’s concerned that residents will not use the Community Center if they don’t have parking
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available to them. Mr. Nelson also wanted to know if the City could use the COR money in other
ways other than for the development of the Community Center. Mr. Nelson asked if the $135,000
cost for maintenance and operations included the cost the City'is incurring currently or if it is new
money. [f it is new money it is roughly $8.50/citizen/year to maintain a building that may or may
not be used. He announced that Kennedy High School will be completing the construction of an
auditorium and suggested that maybe the City should look into using this facility on occasion.

Ed Hilbert, 4736 Amberwood, stated he is a current user of the basketball courts. He feels it is
important that the City has sports available to our youth to keep the children in the City. He rather
have his own children playing in the city he lives than in another city because they are unable to
play in the one they live in because of their skill level or the courts are too busy.

Joshua Meadows, 4702 Elben Drive, explained that the adjustable basketball courts are no longer
allowed in the City so now people have to go to the park to play. In the summer time it is very
crowded and if you take one court away, there is going to be at least two to four hour waits to
play, and if you loose that game your opportunity to play for that long wait is fifteen minutes and
you might not even get ancther chance to play again.

Paul Shinto, 7552 Blackstar Lane, expressed the need for the Community Center. The basketball
court is very valuable for the children. He explained that there are three classes of games, an
upper, middle and lower, and the loss of the one court will eliminate the lower game that’s going to
be lost and the younger children will never get an opportunity to play.

Councilmember Herman asked a question to City Manager Standiford, in regards to Staff
exploring the cost of adding another basketball court would be if the City relocated it or added a
fourth court. He made a suggestion that the Staff does this so a figure would be available to look
at for the June meeting. He also asked how far along the City was on the Plans and
Specifications. Councilmember Herman made a request for Staff to receive name and addresses
to mail agendas for their participation in future plan reviews.

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, explained that the City had turned in their comments for the
25% plans and are expecting the next set by the end of January. The City has a certain amount
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of time to review and resubmit with comments. Mrs. Standiford said that the City was on target to
have gone through all the plan review process by the June meeting and she would also have the
figures on having cost for adding or relocating the basketball court.

Councilmember Walker stated that he was one of the biggest advocates who were concerned
with losing one of the basketball courts. He explained that he has done his homework by visiting
the courts throughout the week and at all different times, especially the weekends, all three courts
are being played and people are waiting. He asked if the Staff could investigate removing one of
the trees between the basketball court and tennis court. He also asked if we could look at the
space on the side of the court by the road. He asked if we could look at removing one of the
tennis courts and replacing it with a basketball court. He has investigated the tennis courts on
occasion and they are never busy, most of the children play at the High Séhool. Councilmember
Walker knows that the City hasn't aliocated any money for it, but would like to see about initiating
a fundraiser. He commended Mr. Hilbert for getting citizens involved and encouraged him to
continue to ask questions.

Councilmember Blake agreed with Councilmember Walker on the necessity of the basketball
courts and suggested maybe we should demolish both tennis courts. He requested that Staff look
into pricing the addition of a third basketball court and try to put it in Phase | of the project.
Councilmember Blake’s concerned with the pecking order and the older children picking on the
younger children and not allowing the younger ones to have enough time on the courts. He was
proud that other citizens are utilizing La Palma courts because they are clean and safe.
Councilmember Blake was wondering if the Staff has looked into working something out with
Kennedy and using their basketball courts when ours are full.

Mayor Pro Tem Duke wanted to repeat that the City needs to do a cost estimate on a
replacement for the loss of that one court. She expressed that the loss of the tennis courts wasn't
necessarily the solution and the City would be doing a disservice to another group if we chose this
option. Mayar Pro Tem Duke suggested in the beginning of the planning of the Community
Center, that the City look into relocating the court in the open space. She thought that Staff made
a comment about the space being too undersized or 100 close to the building. Mayor Pro Tem
Duke asked how many youth teams the City currently has for basketball and when do they
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practice and where. Mayor Pro Tem Duke asked if these teams get reserved court time and if
they were using Walker's Gymnasium.

Director of Recreation, Jan Hobson, responded that the area between the courts and the road is
too small. The City might be able to fit a court between the basketball courts and the tennis
courts, but the City was concerned with removing the two trees. She stated that the City does
have some options and Staff will ask the Architect. Ms. Hobson responded that the City currently
has seventy three participants and nine teams for this current season. Depending on the
Coaches availability they get two practices during the course of the week and one game on the
weekends. Ms. Hobson said that the City wasn't currently using Walker Junior High, but will
contacting the schools when we start construction. She stated that the City did use the
Gymnasium on the weekends but there have been some procedure changes with the School
District.

Mayor Barnes concern was not to jeopardize the 1.2 million from the State by stopping the design
plans. She said that the children’s needs are near and dear to her heart so she doesn’t want to
see the loss of the court and would like to see the City add it to Phase Il of the project. She
expressed that she would like to see a proposed site of this relocated court, the cost and the
means of how to fund it. Mayor Barnes suggested the Staff do a survey on the Tennis Courts to
see how much they are really being used to see if the City could eliminate one. She asked a
question in regards to the Design Phase to continue what additional money does the City need to
come up with until the Final Plan check to come through.

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, responded the remaining design costs are $130,000 but is
covered with grants. She continued by responding to Mr. Keith Neison’s questions in regards to
the State Grant money and explained that it is strictly for a new Community Center. She stated
that at a minimum the City needed to notify the State to request a modification to the scope of
work that was approved the project. She explained the City is continuing to work on the reciprocal
agreements and hopes to work something out with the hospital since they are encountering
parking needs. With regards to the COR money and reallocating it she said, yes we can
reallocate and it was up to Council how the City would do this. She explained the $135,000
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ongoing operational and maintenance costs for the new building is an additional cost that the City
will be incurring on top of what the City is currently spending.

Mayor Pro Tem Duke asked a question to Director of Recreation Jan Hobson in regards to how
many reservations the City declines due to the high demand of the courts.

Jan Hobson stated that the Recreation Department doesn’t really keep a track of those figures.
She explained that they calculate the use of the existing facilities and there were five weekends
out of the year that Recreation was not booked for anything. She explained that most of the
requests want a larger Community Center and as soon as they find out our size they choose to go
elsewhere. The current existing facility can accommodate 150 and the community’s interest was
to be able to accommodate 250-300. The new Community Center will be able to meet this
request.

City Manager, Catherine Standiford, concluded with clarifying the requests from Council: as
exploring the cost of replacing the basketball court, come back with a proposed site funding
source, and consider that as part of the deliberations on the Community Center Project when the
Plans and Specifications return. The City will look at other options fike the use of the Tennis
Courts, joint agreement with Anaheim Union High School District for use of facilities and the City
will notify residents who want to be notified when plans come back to Council for deliberations, but
will continue with the planning design process.

Councilmember Herman made a motion to the statements the City Manager stated. The motion
was seconded by Councilmember Blake and carried on the following roll call vote:

AYES: Barnes, Blake, Duke, Herman, Walker
NOES: None

ABSENT: None
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COUNCILMEMBER REPORTS FROM CITY-AFFILIATED COMMITTEES/COUNCIL REMARKS

Councilmember Herman Mosquito and Vector Control Association of California conference. One
of the big topics of discussion was the West Nile Virus as it is sweeping across the country
towards the west coast. There is a lot of surveillance in this state by taking samples from
chickens and the Association is asking residents to report dead birds to Vector Control. There
have been 200 deaths across the country, California has not been affected yet, and the median
age is about 56. Councilmember Herman brought up the flyer for Neighborhood Watch and
asked Captain Ethell to speak more on it. Captain Ethell encouraged the residents to attend so
they could meet their Police Department, including the Chief of Police. He mentioned the course
included a tour of the Police Department and they could be a ride along for an evening with a
Police Officer. Captain Ethell mentiohed that they could register by signing up with Sergeant Jim
Engen, Community Policing Officer. Mayor Pro Tem, Duke added that the program is a ten week
program and explained that they will also attend North Court with a Judge, go to Golden West
College to have an interactive shoot or don’t shoot course and experience a felony car stop.

She encourages everyone to attend so they could receive their T-shirt stating their graduating
rank of achievement.

Councilmember Herman attended a League of Cities meeting. Mayor Barnes came within one
vote of becoming appointed to the Waste Management Commission. Herman asked the Public
Works Director, Ismile Noorbaksh, if we could get cost estimates on having doggy bag stations
throughout the Edison of Right of Way.

Councilmember Walker attended the Groundwater Replenishment and announced the big media
campaign that will be starting soon. He mentioned that the Committee is looking for Public input
and mentioned that Peter Jennings did a spot light on it and was very positive, Councilmember
Walker stated the Committee expects to have the groundwater replenishment achieved in 2006
and is expected to supply 100,000 families and that is just for Phase | of the project.

Councilmember Blake attended the Executive and General Board Committee Meeting for the
Orange County Fire Authority to review the Annual Report ending the Fiscal Year in June 30,
2002. Councilmember Blake stated that they are financially solid and have a 15% of general




